Report on Senate IT Committee Meeting on Friday, Oct 24, 2008, 1pm – 2pm.
In attendance: Ming Bao, Madeline Gervase, Christine Krus, Anne Mullen-Hohl, Bert Wachsmuth (chair), Joyce Wright, and Abe Zakhem.  The committee was joined by Paul Fisher from TLTC and by Connie Beale and Janet Easterling from the Institutional Research Office.
The meeting consisted to a large part of a presentation by Connie Beale and Janet Easterling about online course evaluations, followed by a discussion.   
Approximately two decades ago, a committee (of uncertain composition) initiated the current University-wide course evaluation instrument and procedure. Pink “scantron” sheets are distributed to all instructors, who may, at their discretion, distribute them during class time to students. They are to be collected and delivered to a drop box in President’s Hall by a designated student from the evaluating class. Individual instructors may opt to substitute their own course evaluation form or append additional questions to the standard evaluation. Departments and Colleges may have their own evaluation procedures. The Faculty Guide seems vague about the issue of course evaluations (see 4.1 (f)).
The current procedure is labor, time, and resource intensive and it seems desirable to streamline it. To investigate the possibility of moving to online course evaluations, a pilot program was established, using the current University-wide questionnaire as base. The pilot involved all basic English as well as selected online courses and was, after some initial technical problems, quite successful. Over 1,000 students participated and the response rate was about 75% (students had a fixed time period to fill out an online form outside class and they could be reminded electronically if they did not yet participate). 
There are numerous benefits of online evaluations and the University has the tools and expertise to move forward. Thus the IT committee supports an expansion of the pilot project to a larger group of students as soon as possible and is supportive of the idea of moving to University-wide online course evaluations by 2009/10 as long as the issues outlined in a prior Senate resolution from May 2007 on online course evaluations (see appendix) are adequately addressed.
Other topics of discussion included the email conversion that will start for students on January 5th. Faculty email conversion will follow, with adjuncts and faculty who volunteer going first. It was noted that faculty who have and intend to read previously archived emails need to continue to use Lotus Notes for that. Software to convert archived email from Lotus Notes to Outlook does exist but will not be provided by SHU.

Finally, the new portal piratenet@shu.edu came online and everyone is encouraged to evaluate it, with all feedback and comments going to Paul Fisher from the TLTC.

Respectfully submitted,

Bert Wachsmuth
APPENDIX: Resolution on the Introduction of on-line Evaluations

Passed by the Senate in May 2007

Rationale:  With the expansion of on-line course offerings, the proliferation of tools such as Asset and Blackboard and the growing institutional emphasis on educational assessment, there is now both a demand and a means for developing on-line course evaluations.  For web based courses this is an immediate necessity, but it is also likely that the current in-class evaluation forms may soon be replaced or supplemented by a standardized on-line instrument.  Faculty Senate recognizes and welcomes the opportunities for improving the quality of assessment by moving to an on-line evaluation.  But the Senate also recognizes the sensitive nature of student course evaluations and the need to insure the confidentiality and integrity of the process. Toward that end the Senate endorses the following recommendations:

1)  Any new university-wide instruments of evaluation should be created in consultation with faculty members and should only be brought into use after review and approval by the Faculty Senate and its relevant committees.  Instruments implemented on the level of individual colleges or departments should be reviewed by the faculty body with jurisdiction over curriculum at that particular level.
2)  Any new instruments should offer not only uniform standardized questions but also space for open ended responses and customizable questions corresponding to the needs of individual faculty members and departments.

3)  All possible steps should be taken to maintain the absolute confidentiality of the evaluation process both for students and faculty.

4)  New methods of assessment should not have any bearing on the ways in which evaluations are used.  Any changes in access to the results of assessments and the use of these data in performance review, tenure, promotion and other instances must be specifically discussed and approved by the appropriate bodies.  Such changes must not occur merely by virtue of the transition to an on-line format.
